HISTORY NOW

World War II

Patriotism Crosses the Color Line: African Americans in World War II

by Clarence Taylor

Although African Americans have been the victims of racial oppression throughout the history of the United States, they have always supported the nation, especially during wartime. When World War II erupted, over 2.5 million black men registered for the draft and one million served as draftees or volunteers in all of the branches of the Armed Forces during conflict. Most black men who served were in the Army and were relegated to segregated combat support groups. More than 12,000 black men who served in the segregated 92nd Division received citations and were decorated for their effort, and the allblack 761st Tank Battalion received the Presidential Unit Citation for "extraordinary heroism."



Battery B, 338th Antiaircraft Artillery, ca. 1943, detail. (Gilder Lehrman Collection)

By 1944, 145,000 black men served in the US Army Air Force, including the 99th 1943, detail. (Gilder Fighter Squadron, popularly known as the Tuskegee Airmen. The Tuskegee Airmen became legendary for their heroic feats during the war and received a

Distinguished Unit Citation, several silver stars, 150 distinguished flying crosses, fourteen bronze stars, and 744 air medals. Although the Navy put up great resistance and had only allowed blacks to serve as mess attendants, pressure from President Franklin Delano Roosevelt and civil rights organizations forced the Navy to start recruiting blacks in April 1942 for service. However, its policy of relegating blacks to segregated units led black leaders to accuse the Navy of practicing Jim Crow. Despite its goal of recruiting 14,000 volunteers in the first year, blacks never made up more than 5 percent of the entire Navy.

Black women also came to the defense of the nation by enlisting in the Women's Auxiliary Army Corps (WAAC). Black women in WAAC were labeled "ten percenters" because they made up 10 percent of the women recruited. Like black men in the aArmed Forces, they were placed in segregated units, lived in segregated housing, ate at segregated tables in the mess hall, and received segregated training. Although black WAAC officers received officer cadet training in integrated units, all other aspects of life in the corps were segregated. More than 6,200 black women served in WAAC. In spite of serving in segregated units and facing harsh discrimination, black women served with distinction.

HIDE FULL ESSAY .

Although African Americans supported their government during WWII, they were not silent about racial practices in America. In fact, some even noted the similarities between the way Jews were treated in Germany and the way blacks were treated in America. The poet Langston Hughes, for example, expressed this sentiment in his piece "Nazi and Dixie Nordics."

"The Germans are the victims of a mass psychosis," says an American sociologist. "It will take drastic measures to control them when peace comes." These people were talking about Germany.

To a Negro, they might just as well have been speaking of white Southerners in Dixie. Our local Nordics have a mass psychosis too, when it comes to race. As the Hitlerites treat the Jews, so they treat the Negroes, in varying degrees of viciousness ranging from the denial of educational opportunities to the denial of employment, from buses that pass Negroes by to jailers who beat and torture Negro prisoners, from the denial of the ballot to the denial of the right to live.

Hughes, like millions of African Americans, was fully conscious of the gap between the stated ideals of the United States and its practices at home. African Americans were also aware that the war created an opportunity to press US leaders for full citizenship.

DOUBLE V CAMPAIGN

The *Pittsburgh Courier*, one of the nation's largest black newspapers, stepped to the forefront in the struggle for racial equality by launching its "Double V" campaign. Responding to a January 31, 1942, letter to the editor by James G. Thompson of Wichita, Kansas, urging for a double V campaign, the paper published two interlocking Vs with the theme "Democracy: Victory at home, Victory Abroad" in its February 7, 1942, edition. The major objective of the campaign was to encourage blacks to support the war effort but fight for civil rights. The *Courier*'s advocacy of patriotism was in part to prevent critics from accusing it of pushing its own agenda ahead of the nation's objective.

According to the *Courier* the response to the introduction of its campaign was "overwhelming." Its office had been swamped with telegrams and letters of support proving that its slogan represented the "true battle cry of Colored Americans" and that they were determined to protect their nation and the freedoms that they cherished. It argued that African Americans would wage a "two-pronged attack" against those who would enslave us "at home and those who abroad would enslave us. WE HAVE A STAKE IN THIS FIGHT . . . WE ARE AMERICANS TOO!"

The Double V campaign became intertwined with popular culture. During the war, pinup models, usually glamorous movie stars considered sex symbols, were featured in magazines, postcards, and newspapers. In its February 14, 1943, edition, the *Courier* also began to feature photos of pretty young women. Labeled the "Double V girl," the young women were college educated, were usually artistically talented, and were in support of the campaign. In addition to using glamorous women to attract supporters for its campaign, the paper also had photos of people dressed in the Double V fashion wear such as Double V dresses and Double V hats.

Besides the photos of the Double V Girls and Double V fashion, the *Courier* used numerous photos of whites standing alongside African Americans, emphasizing the point that the struggle for democracy was not a black issue but one that benefited the nation. The photos of blacks and whites flashing the Double V were to drive home the point that a unified country was essential for winning the war. Therefore, it urged the country not only preach democracy to the world but to practice it at home.

The Double V campaign was eventually adopted by other black newspapers, including the *Los Angeles Sentinel*, the *Washington Tribune*, and the *Challenger* of Columbus, Ohio. Despite the *Courier*'s effort, by 1943, the paper provided less space in promoting the campaign and by September 1945 the paper stopped using Double V. Although the *Courier* could not claim any concrete accomplishments, the Double V campaign helped provide a voice to Americans who wanted to protest racial discrimination and contribute to the war effort.

THE MARCH ON WASHINGTON CAMPAIGN

Another crucial way that African Americans took advantage of America's involvement in WWII to push for civil rights was through mass protest. When Nazi Germany began invading and occupying countries in Europe, American industries began contracting with the government to increase production of ships, tanks, guns, and other items for defense. Despite the urgent need for tens of thousands of skilled workers to help in the production of these items, war production companies refused to hire blacks. Moreover, the federal government refused to take steps to end the racial discriminatory actions of these industries. In fact, the administration publicly announced that it would continue to segregate black and whites who enlisted in the armed services.

In response to the blatant discrimination on the part of industry and government, civil rights leader and labor organizer A. Philip Randolph launched the March on Washington Movement (MOWM), which helped organize thousands of people of African origin in the United States to march on the nation's capital in 1941, demanding that President Franklin Delano Roosevelt issue an executive order banning discrimination in the defense industry. The March on Washington Committee was organized and headed by Randolph and consisted of prominent black leaders such as Walter White of the NAACP and Lester Granger of the Urban League. Although Eleanor Roosevelt met with Randolph and White to convince them to call off the march, Randolph refused, insisting that the President agree to ban discrimination in the defense industry. The threat of thousands of black people coming to Washington, DC, to protest convinced FDR to hold a meeting with Randolph and other march leaders in June 1941. Although the president attempted to convince Randolph to call off the march, Randolph refused unless an executive order was issued.

Eventually, FDR agreed that his close ally Mayor Fiorello La Guardia of New York, and others associated with the White House, work out a compromise with Randolph. The compromise was Executive Order 8802, which banned employment discrimination in defense industry and government. FDR also created a temporary Fair Employment Practices Committee to help ensure that defense manufacturers would not practice racial discrimination. Because of a major victory in forcing the government to take action against discrimination for the first time since Reconstruction, Randolph agreed to call off the march.

Randolph and the march organizers had won a major victory for racial equality and had laid the groundwork for the civil rights protests of the 1950s and 1960s.

Clarence Taylor teaches in the history department and the black and Hispanic studies department at Baruch College, The City University of New York. His books include Knocking at Our Own Door: Milton A. Galamison and the Struggle to Integrate New York City Schools (1997) and Black Religious Intellectuals: The Fight for Equality from Jim Crow to the 21st Century (2002).

SUGGESTED SOURCES

BOOKS AND PRINTED MATERIALS

Birnbaum, Jonathan, and Clarence Taylor. *Civil Rights since 1787: A Reader on the Black Struggle.* New York: New York University Press, 2000.

General studies of World War II's impact on African Americans:

Brandt, Nat. *Harlem at War: The Black Experience in World War II.* Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 1996. [This focuses on the experience of service personnel and civilians from New York City.]

Morehouse, Maggi M. *Fighting in the Jim Crow Army: Black Men and Women Remember World War II.* Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2000.

Weir, William. *The Encyclopedia of African American Military History*. Amherst, NY: Prometheus Books, 2004.

On specific branches of the armed services. First, the Air Corps:

Francis, Charles E. The Tuskegee Airmen: The Men Who Changed a Nation. Boston: Branden, 1988.

Gropman, Alan L. *The Air Force Integrates, 1945–1964.* Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1998.

Sandler, Stanley. *Segregated Skies: All-Black Combat Squadrons of World War II.* Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 1992.

Scott, Lawrence P., and William M. Womack Sr. *Double V: The Civil Rights Struggle of the Tuskegee Airmen.* East Lansing: Michigan State University Press, 1994.

Next, the Army:

Colley, David. *Blood for Dignity: The Story of the First Integrated Combat Unit in the US Army.* New York: St. Martin's Press, 2003.

Gibran, Daniel K. *The 92nd Infantry Division and the Italian Campaign in World War II.* Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2001.

And the Navy and Marine Corps:

Downey, Bill. *Uncle Sam Must Be Losing the War: Black Marines of the 51st.* San Francisco: Strawberry Hill Press, 1982.

Miller, Richard E. *The Messman Chronicles: African Americans in the US Navy, 1932–1943.* Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2004.

Nelson, Dennis Denmark. *The Integration of the Negro into the US Navy.* New York: Farrar, Straus and Young, 1951.

On African American women on the home front and in the service:

Honey, Maureen, ed. *Bitter Fruit: African American Women in World War II.* Columbia: University of Missouri Press, 1999.

Moore, Brenda L. *To Serve My Country, to Serve My Race: The Story of the Only African American WAACS Stationed Overseas during World War II.* New York : New York University Press, 1996.

Putney, Martha S. *When the Nation Was in Need: Blacks in the Women's Army Corps during World War II.* Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 1992.

On the Pittsburgh Courier's "Double V" campaign:

Buni, Andrew. *Robert L. Vann of the Pittsburgh Courier: Politics and Black Journalism.* Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1974.

Simmons, Charles A. The African American Press: A History of News Coverage during National Crises,

with Special Reference to Four Black Newspapers, 1827–1965. Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Co., 1998.

Washburn, Patrick S. "The Pittsburgh Courier's Double V Campaign in 1942." *American Journalism* 3 (1986), no. 2: 73–86.

Biographies of A. Philip Randolph:

Kersten, Andrew Edmund. A. Philip Randolph: A Life in the Vanguard. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield, 2007.

Pfeffer, Paula F. *A. Philip Randolph, Pioneer of the Civil Rights Movement.* Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1990.

INTERNET RESOURCES

The official Tuskegee Airmen website provides a history of the Tuskegee Airmen, links to approved documentaries, and a booklist as well as current information about the organization and the opening of the Tuskegee Airmen's National Historic Site (see National Park Service link below): http://www.tuskegeeairmen.org

The National Park Service has a section on these aviators on the website for Tuskegee Airmen National Historic Site at Morton Field in Tuskegee, Alabama:

http://www.nps.gov/tuai/

http://www.nps.gov/museum/exhibits/tuskegee/airoverview.htm

The website for the 2007 Ken Burns series *The War*, on WWII, has a segment on the African American experience, with a lesson plan on the Double V campaign: http://www.pbs.org/thewar/at_war_democracy_african_american.htm http://www-tc.pbs.org/thewar/downloads/double v.pdf

The website for the 2003 PBS special *The Perilous Fight* provides a selection of rare color photographs and movies of African American participation in the war: http://www.pbs.org/perilousfight/social/african_americans/

The National Archives' online "Pictures of African Americans in World War II" includes all branches of service, men and women, and the home front: http://www.archives.gov/research/african-americans/ww2-pictures/

The Center for Military History has an online history of the WAACs, as well as information on African Americans in the Army and the integration of the Army: http://www.history.army.mil/brochures/wac/wac.htm www.history.army.mil/html/topics/afam/index.html http://www.history.army.mil/html/faq/integration.html

The Library of Congress provides a reading list on "African American Women in the Military and at War": http://www.loc.gov/rr/scitech/SciRefGuides/africanamericanwomenwar.html

Kathy Sheldon prepared a "brief history" of African American women in the military at website for the Women in Military Service for America Memorial: http://www.womensmemorial.org/Education/BBH1998.html#4

For service in the Navy, see the Naval History and Heritage Command's website, particularly the section on the African American Navy Experience:

http://www.history.navy.mil/ www.history.navy.mil/special%20highlights/africanAmerican/African-hist.htm

For the work of the *Pittsburgh Courier*, look at the site for the PBS film *The Black Press: Soldiers without Swords*: http://www.pbs.org/blackpress/ http://www.pbs.org/blackpress/news_bios/courier.html

Materials for the March on Washington Movement and A. Philip Randolph: The A. Philip Randolph Institute provides a brief biography: http://www.apri.org/ht/d/sp/i/225/pid/225

American Memory's "African American Odyssey," includes a poster for the March on Washington: http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/aaohtml/exhibit/aopart8.html

This University of Maryland site provides excerpts from a speech in which Randolph called for the march: http://www.bsos.umd.edu/aasp/chateauvert/mowmcall.htm

The Tamiment Library site has a march sticker: http://www.laborarts.org/collections/item.cfm?itemid=110